SEARS ISLAND PLANNING INTIATIVE

JOINT PLANNING COMMITTEE

MEETING SUMMARY

FRIDAY, MARCH 14, 2008

FIRST CONGREGATIONAL CHURCH @ SEARSPORT

 

Call to Order and approval of previous Meeting Summary:
Meeting was called to order at 12:10 pm by Dianne Smith. Summary of the February 15, 2008 meeting was approved.

Public Input I:

No Public Input.

Report from Interagency Meeting (March 11) - Status of the Federal Wetland Mitigation Bank Prospectus: 
Judy Gates, Director of MaineDOT's Environmental Office outlined the Federal mitigation bank prospectus as presented at the March 11 Interagency Meeting in Augusta. The preceding SIPI effort indicated that there would be options for mitigation. Future EPA rules will change the nature of Federal mitigation drastically. Sherman Marsh (formerly Sherman Lake) is an opportunity. Steve Miller was concerned about the SIPI and Consensus Agreement (CA) language regarding mitigation – the CA is clear, neither “lower nor raise the bar”. Judy (formerly with MaineDEP) shared that a State bank already exists in Maine and that Maine could be the first Federal bank in New England. She explained the basics of mitigation – avoid and minimize, match functions and values, address preservation as a mitigation tool – providing the same process for all mitigated wetlands. Dianne recapped the SIPI understanding of banking and also referenced the September 20, 2007 JUPC presentation. Joan Saxe expressed concern regarding the Interagency Meeting reference to legislative oversight and the potential for a deal breaker that would result in the entire island becoming a transportation land use. Commissioner Cole related the understanding with the Transportation Committee from a June 2007 meeting. Judy assured the JUPC that a Federal Bank is needed anyway; it is not dependent on Sears Island (SI), but it can be inclusive of SI. Steve reminded the JUPC of the Governor’s and Sen. Damon’s endorsement of the SIPI CA and asked that the importance of the SIPI CA not be diminished. He indicated the bank could have SI credit, but not use it for SI impacts in violation of the SIPI agreement, i.e., use it anywhere else, e.g., Mack Point, Searsport, etc. Dianne indicated the JUPC is an independent effort and it is their role to present the best plan possible to the Legislature and Governor – we are still in the information-getting mode. Scott Dickerson described the mitigation bank as a tool in a kit to get a permit easier – seeking balance. There is potential to lower the bar in the permitting process. The mitigation bank is new since SIPI. Judy reminded that the mitigation bank does not reduce/lower the need to avoid and minimize impacts to wetlands. Bank to get credit, whether you use it or not. Becky Bartovics was concerned that a mitigation bank invites impacts. Judy assured that the Federal agencies are cautious. Dianne suggested that we always clarify between bank (credit) versus SI credit. Commissioner Cole noted that the mitigation bank allows one to work ahead, otherwise, one must mitigate while doing permitting. Also, Sen. Damon is both an advocated for transportation and the environment. Dianne urged that we need to be clear on what was heard and understood from the June 2007 Transportation Committee meeting. Steve repeated that SI credits should not be used on Sears Island. Judy offered that the JUPC could invite the Federal agencies to a future meeting. Finding wetland restoration opportunities is difficult; all credits to the bank have to have value – ecological, social, etc. Banking is more flexible, but transactions have to be approved by the Federal agencies. Joan offered that the JUPC does not have to decide on SI participation in the mitigation bank now. Judy acknowledged that the bank can be created now, but not have the SI or Sherman Marsh deposits immediately. State vs. Federal = two different banks; credits cannot be used for both banks. Scott noted the relationship to the Conservation Easement (CE). Will the CE cover intertidal and therefore preservation of land to the high tide mark? What is the preserved area? What does the Sears Island deed say? Deane Vandusen noted the water mark reference is per MaineDOT Legal. Ciona Ulbrich, MCHT, explained that the CE covers the extent of the land owner’s rights. What would be the timing of the CE closing and the bank? 1) timeframe; 2) mitigation = offset, conservation does not = offset; 3) restoration would specifically have to be allowed. Standard CE language would have to be modified to accommodate mitigation banking. Dianne noted that the JUPC has to move forward whether or not the Federal bank is established; therefore, perhaps we must look at other options? State bank? Judy noted that if State bank, cannot use for Federal. State vs. Federal dynamic is always present. Addison is the closest (beyond Sherman Marsh) to Sears Island to offer a restoration opportunity. A patchwork approach has less value. Finding restoration sites is difficult and expensive. Scott noted that this topic is not resolved. The Committee requested MaineDOT to schedule this topic for the next Interagency Meeting on Tuesday, April 8, 2008 at the MaineDOT Main Conference Room #216 @ Noon.
Review of Draft Conservation Easement Outline:

Ciona reported that she has been working the MCHT Board of Directors and they have approved the Conservation Easement outline. She indicated that the next step will be to work with the drafting element side and if anyone has questions please feel free to see Ciona.

Duane Scott passed out the Sears Island Education/Recreation Center size specifications obtained from the Architectural Standards manual and shared his website findings. Duane reported that he contacted Maine Audubon (Gilsland Farm, using a two-story, multi-use concept = 5300 square feet (sf) of covered ground area (CGA) including lecture hall (120 person capacity), classrooms, offices, store, and lobby). He also contacted the Chewonki Foundation (Chapin Hall = 1568 sf of CGA for a lecture hall (150 person capacity), lobby and porch. Such limits need to be addressed in both the CE and the management plan. Joan and Becky stressed minimum limits and the need for green facilities – green initiatives are best addressed in the management plan. Steve advocated not to unduly restrict future generations – can always get more restrictive with the CE in the future. Scott expressed a comfort level “up to”, e.g., a single facility limit of say 6000 or 8000 sf and an overall facilities limit of say 8000 or 12000 sf. Ciona noted that MCHT does not need this decision today, but will need for ultimate drafting of the CE. The Committee will decide at the next meeting on an individual building CGA limit and a total CGA limit for all buildings.

Duane also handed out the conceptual Transportation and Conservation Land-Use Plan maps and pointed out the 1.1 mile Line change that had been made on the Conservation Land-Use Plan map. The Committee was satisfied with the results.

Discuss future management plan and advisory group concepts:

The Committee raised the issue, “who is going to manage the building once it is built?” It was noted that it is not MaineDOT’s express mission to manage land conservation - MaineDOC is better suited or perhaps the Town of Searsport. Dianne noted that if MaineDOC cannot assume management, there is a need for an advisory group. Scott suggested that a small efficient advisory group be established. He volunteered to compose a simple draft plan for discussion purposes only. It was briefly discussed how MaineDOT would interface with such an advisory group. Commissioner Cole noted that SI management is a practical matter. This topic will be discussed further at the next meeting on March 28, 2008. 

Public Input II:

There was a brief discussion whether all ports need to be compliant with the ISPS Code. John Henshaw indicated he will look this issue, public access issues, homeland security and report back to the Committee by the April 11 meeting.

Meeting schedule is as follows:
JUPC Meeting - March 28, 2008  Noon-3 at the First Congregational Church in Searsport.

Interagency Meeting - April 8, 2008  Noon at MaineDOT in Augusta.

JUPC Meeting - April 11, 2008  Noon-3 at the First Congregational Church in Searsport.
Meeting Adjourned at 3:10PM

